Interim Committee Reporting Requirements

House Bill No. 142: Review of advisory councils and statutorily required reports

Prepared for
THE ENERGY AND TELECOMMUNICATIONS INTERIM COMMITTEE
By
Sonja Nowakowski, Research Analyst

Published By

Montana Legislative Services Division P.O. Box 201706 Helena, MT 59620-1706 www.leg.mt.gov (406) 444-3064 FAX: (406) 444-3036



ENERGY AND TELECOMMUNICATIONS INTERIM COMMITTEE (ETIC) MEMBERS

Before the close of each legislative session, the House and Senate leadership appoint lawmakers to interim committees. The members of the ETIC, like most other interim committees, serve one 20-month term. Members who are reelected to the Legislature, subject to overall term limits and if appointed, may serve again on an interim committee.

SENATE

Sen. Verdell Jackson

555 Wagner Lane Kalispell, MT 59901-8079

Ph: 756-8344

Email: vjack@centurytel.net

Sen. Jim Keane

2131 Wall St.

Butte, MT 59701-5527

Ph: 723-8378

Sen. Cliff Larsen

8925 Lavalle Creek Rd. Missoula, MT 59808-9324

Ph: 544-6263

Email: cliff@larsenusa.com

Sen. Alan Olson, Presiding Officer

18 Halfbreed Creek Rd. Roundup, MT 59072-6524

Ph: 323-3341

Email: aiolson@midrivers.com

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Rep. Tony Belcourt, Vice Presiding Officer

P.O. Box 192

Box Elder, MT 59521-0192

Ph: 352-5000

Email: tbelcourt@hotmail.com

Rep. Robyn Driscoll

404 Houle Drive

Billings, MT 59102-4861

Ph: 534-4874

Email: rdiscoll@peoplepc.com

Rep. Harry Klock

P.O. Box 308

Harlowton, MT 59036-0308

Ph: 632-4139

Email: klock@mtintouch.com

Rep. Austin Knudsen

P.O. Box 624

Culbertson, MT 59218-0624

Ph: 539-4268

Email: austinforhouse@yahoo.com

^{*} This information is included in order to comply with Senate Bill No. 120 (Chapter 236, Laws of 2011).

Introduction

House Bill No. 142 (Chapter 126, Laws of 2011) requires all interim committees to review statutorily established advisory councils and required reports of assigned agencies to make recommendations to the next legislature on retention or elimination of any advisory council or required reports pursuant to 5-11-210, MCA.

HB 142 requires the Energy and Telecommunications Interim Committee (ETIC) to examine statutorily established advisory councils and required reports of the Public Service Commission and to make recommendations to the next Legislature on retention or elimination of those

advisory councils or reports. At its January 2012 meeting, the ETIC voted to retain the reports it is statutorily required to review.

There are no advisory councils under the ETIC's purview. The PSC also is not required to provide any specific reports to the ETIC.

✓ The ETIC approved retaining all reporting requirements.

However, there are a number of reports that the ETIC is required to review each interim. Those reports are all relatively new, with the oldest reporting requirement approved by the 1997 Legislature. The ETIC also will not receive one of the four reports until 2013. The ETIC opted to discuss each of the four reports and decide on its retention or elimination.

Background and Conclusions

Because the ETIC is required to review only four individual reports each interim, the ETIC voted separately on each requirement. The vote to retain each report was unanimous.

USB Reports: 69-8-402, MCA

A universal system benefits (USB) charge is assessed on electricity and natural gas customers in Montana to pay for certain public purpose programs. In 1997 the Montana Legislature established the USB charge for all electric distribution utilities at 2.4 percent of 1995 electric utility revenues to begin January 1, 1999.

The USB supports cost-effective energy conservation, low-income customer weatherization, renewable energy projects and applications, research and development programs related to energy conservation and renewable energy, market transformation designed to encourage competitive markets for public purpose programs, and low-income energy assistance.

All utilities and rural electric cooperatives are required to file an annual report with the Department of Revenue and with the ETIC detailing their USB expenditures. Large customers claiming credit for USB activities also must file a report. The ETIC is statutorily required to "review the universal systems benefits programs, and, if necessary, submit recommendations regarding these programs".

This report is due before September 15 of the year preceding a legislative session. It was provided to the ETIC in November 2011.

Finding: ✓ Retain Reporting Requirement

Geothermal Research: 90-3-1301, MCA

Legislation approved by the 2009 Legislature directed and allowed the Montana Bureau of Mines and Geology to conduct geothermal research that characterizes the geothermal resource base in Montana, tests high-temperature and high-pressure drilling technologies benefiting geothermal well construction, and determines reservoir characterization, monitoring, and modeling necessary for commercial application in Montana.

If a utility with a service area nearest the research site intends to develop the site for future commercial use, the utility is required to contribute, at a minimum, 25% of the research costs as determined by the Bureau for research at the site and to have an agreement in place with the surface property owner and any owners of the geothermal resource where the research site is located for future development of the geothermal resource.

The law also requires the Bureau, prior to each legislative session, to update the ETIC on geothermal research conducted by the Bureau and funding received by the Bureau for geothermal research.

This report is due prior to September 1 of even-numbered years. This report will be provided by the deadline and presented to the ETIC in September 2012.

Finding: ✓ Retain Reporting Requirement

<u>Hydro Development:</u> 85-1-501, MCA SB 327, 2011

The Department of Natural Resources and Conservation (DNRC) is required to study the economic and environmental feasibility of constructing and operating small-scale hydroelectric power generating facilities on water projects under its control. The DNRC also must consider whether small-scale hydroelectric generation is economically feasible on a particular project by reviewing the estimated cost of construction, the estimated cost of maintaining, repairing, and operating a facility, the estimated cost of tying into an existing power distribution channel, the ability of public utilities or rural electric cooperatives to lease and operate a facility, the revenue and debt related to the facility, and the potential impacts on water supply and streamflows.

The DNRC, prior to the end of each interim, is required to update the ETIC on studies it has done to review the economic and environmental feasibility of constructing and operating these potential small-scale hydroelectric power generating facilities.

This report is due prior to September 1 of even-numbered years. The ETIC will receive this report, for the first time, in September 2012.

Finding: ✓ Retain Reporting Requirement

Energy Credits: 69-3-2009, MCA

SB 7, 2011

Most utilities, competitive electricity suppliers, and owners of electrical generation facilities operating in Montana that buy or sell renewable energy credits are required to file an annual renewable energy credit report. The reports generally include the price of any renewable energy credit bought or sold by the facility or utility and whether electrical energy and renewable energy credits were bought or sold together or separately as a bundled or unbundled product. If a utility, a competitive electricity supplier, or an owner of an electrical generation facility operating in Montana buys or sells a renewable energy credit in a market where the price of a renewable energy credit is not publicly disclosed, the utility, competitive electricity supplier, or owner of the electrical generation facility is not required to disclose the price in the report.

The reports must be filed with the Department of Revenue. Because the reporting requirements apply to renewable energy credits bought or sold after January 1, 2012, the first filing with the Department of Revenue is not required until March 1, 2013.

Each interim, the ETIC is required to review the reports and, if necessary, submit recommendations to the Legislature regarding the use of renewable energy credits in Montana. The recommendations are due before September 15 of the year preceding a legislative session.

Finding: ✓ Retain Reporting Requirement